Alumnae NEWS LETTER

VOL. 140, NO. 1 OCTOBER, 1966

To the alumnae:

This is a Bulletin addressed to you, carrying exclusively your news. It is coming to you early in the fall in order to give you the new while.

The first regular issue of *The Bulletin* will be devoted to the inauguration of John Anthony Brown, Jr. as the new President of the College, to be held 0ct. 20. Class Notes for that issue will be due in the Alumnae Office Nov. 15.

-The Editor

INAUGURATION OF THE NEW PRESIDENT

Alumnae are cordially invited to be present at the inauguration of John Anthony Brown, Jr., as the new President of Lindenwood College on Thursday, Oct. 20, at 2 o'clock in the afternoon. The ceremony will be held on the campus, out of doors weather permitting. Mrs. Hamill, president of the Alumnae Association, has served on the inaugural committee.

ALUMNAE COUNCIL

The Alumnae Council was invited to the campus in August for an all-day meeting with President Brown. He entertained the Council at a luncheon in the lounge of the science building. Present were Barbara Ringer Hamill, president; Rosanna Veach Bruere, vice-president; Marguerite Metzger Hall, secretary; Sharlene Agerter, Margaret Burton Jones, and Gloria Bagwell Richardson, council members-at-large; and Dyke Steinbeck Barton, Alumnae Trustee. Guests at lunch were Dean and Mrs. Homer Clevenger, Mr. and Mrs. Robert C. Colson, Miss Mary Lichliter, Miss Lula Clayton Beale, Mrs. Jack Brizius, Miss Jane Wainwright, Mrs. George Roudebush, Miss Mary Yonker and Mrs. Sidney A. McClanahan.



LINDEN LEAF SOCIETY

It is with great pleasure that I write this report to the Alumnae of Lindenwood College on the first anniversary of the founding of the Linden Leaf Society. Since its initiation in 1965 more than 50 alumnae have joined the ranks as charter members. Contributions are in excess of eight thousand dollars—a most impressive beginning for this new society.

A donor qualifies as a member of this society by giving one hundred dollars or more through either the Annual Alumnae Giving Fund or to the Office of Development. A permanent plaque bearing the names of these charter members will be made with provision to add new names each year, and to add a "leaf" to the names of these first members for each additional contribution of one hundred dollars or more in succeeding campaigns. When a member has acquired ten "leaves", she is then eligible for a "Linden Tree" opposite her name. The years in which contributions are made need not be consecutive. A badge of distinction will be worn by those members attending Reunion Day. This past Reunion Day members wore yellow daisy corsages.

Besides the more than fifty donations we have received three memorial gifts to the Linden Leaf Society. We hope others will follow the example of this spontaneous gesture.

Marie Koch Brundige, '49 Chairman of the Linden Leaf Society

IF YOUR CLASS HAS NO SECRETARY—VOLUNTEER! Dear Alumnae:

It is with humility that I accept the presidency of the Lindenwood College Alumnae Association. I appreciate your vote of confidence in electing me to this office.

I have enjoyed the warm friendships of the many Council members in the past four years—and renewed friendship with the College administration. Since 1958, when the Alumnae Association was reorganized under the Council plan, I have watched with admiration the growth of our association. The activities have increased—more alumnae are aware that we now have an *active* Alumnae Association.

With the wonderful cooperation of the Council members and the College administration, I am confident that the alumnae program will continue to move forward with a resulting benefit to our great college.

We on the Alumnae Council believe education is the greatest heritage we can

leave our young people.

Very cordially, Barbara Ringer Hamill, '32 President, Lindenwood College Alumnae Association



BE AN ACTIVE ALUMNA—JOIN A CLUB NEAR YOU

CALIFORNIA	Gloria Bagwell Richardson (Mrs. Charles D.), 50 N. Miller ave., Gilroy, Calif. 95020
Carrier On the	Sarah Hall Fandey (Mrs. Fayze), 18007 Falda ave., Torrance, Calif. 90504
DISTRICT OF	Katherine Jacoby, 910 Rhode Island ave., N.E., Washington, D.C. 20018
COLUMBIA	
IOWA	Harriet L. Liddle, 3663 Grand ave., Des Moines, Ia. 50312
KENTUCKY	Beth Devlin Jett (Mrs. Charles H.), 1698 Beacon Hill rd., Lexington, Ky. 40504
MICHIGAN	Mid Reaves Goeke (Mrs. Robert P.), 4371 Burssens dr., Warren, Mich. 48092
MINNESOTA	Sharlene Agerter, 234 N. Mississippi River blvd., St. Paul, Minn. 55104
	Phyllis Williams McKay (Mrs. Robert), 2407 Cedarwood Ridge, Minnetonka, Minn. 55343
MISSOURI	Jane Fox Elliott (Mrs. R. Kenneth), 1913 East 29th st. North, Kansas City, Mo. 64116
	Mabel Wilkins Salfen (Mrs. William) 4024 Locke ave., Bridgeton, Mo. 63042 (St. Charles Club)
	Harriette Hudson Ritter (Mrs. Hubert), 26 Briarcliff, St. Louis, Mo. 63124
NEBRASKA	Merryl Ryan Winters (Mrs. Walter), 2741 Stratford ave., Lincoln, Neb. 68502
	Marguerite Metzger Hall (Mrs. Neil), 2825 Stratford ave., Lincoln, Neb. 68502
OHIO	Zilpha Curtin, 175 Congress Run rd., Cincinnati, O. 45215
	Nancy Barkwell Elmer (Mrs. Neil B.), 864 Lookout Point dr., Worthington, O. 43085
OKLAHOMA	Norma Camp Pope, (Mrs. Donald L.), 2832 N.W. 20th st., Oklahoma City, Okla. 73107
	Barbara Ringer Hamill (Mrs. James C.), 821 N.W. 37th st., Oklahoma City, Okla. 73118
	Jo Lea Horton Gordon (Mrs.), 1323 East 27th st., Tulsa, Okla. 74114.
TEXAS	Kay Fryfogle Sherrow (Mrs. H. R.), 901 Prestwick In., Richardson, Tex. 75080
	Margaret Burton Jones (Mrs.), 10503 LeMans ave., Dallas, Tex. 75238
	Lynnda Jo Clardy Paukune (Mrs. John P.), 5923 McKnight rd., Houston, Tex. 77035
	Mary Fitts Drerup (Mrs. Donald L.), 1105 Dublin dr., Fort Worth, Tex. 76134

Order the official "Lindenwood Alumnae Letter Opener" in Florentine gold finish with the College seal. Wonderful gifts for Lindenwood alumnae. \$3.00 each.

Order from: Alumnae Office Lindenwood College St. Charles, Mo. 63301 Make check payable to Lindenwood College



ALUMNAE TRUSTEE

Mrs. Kenneth K. Barton (Dyke Steinbeck, '29), of Kansas City has been named Alumnae Trustee to serve on the Advisory Board of Directors of the College. She was nominated for this post by the Alumnae Association of the College, and was elected by the Synod of Missouri, of the United Presbyterian Church in the U.S.A., meeting at Fulton, June 28.

Mrs. Barton served six years on the Lindenwood Alumnae Council after being president of the Kansas City Lindenwood College Club for two years and then national president of the Alumnae Association for

two terms.

She is the immediate past president of the Woman's City Club of Kansas City and has served on the boards of the Presidents and Past Presidents General Assembly, The Minute Circle Friendly House, and the Baptist Memorial Hospital Auxiliary. She is active in the Wornall Road Baptist Church.



ARTICLE IX OF THE CONSTITUTION OF THE LINDENWOOD COLLEGE ALUMNAE ASSOCIATION

was revised in May to read: Alumnae Trustee

Sec. I. Definition. An alumnae representative nominated by the Alumnae Council to serve on the Advisory Board of Directors of Lindenwood College shall be known as an Alumnae Trustee. Sec. II. Duties. The Alumnae Trustee will assume the usual duties of a member of the Advisory Board and shall act as a liaison between the Alumnae Association and the Board of Directors and shall be spokesman for the Association and its Council. She shall make reports at the meetings of the Association.

Qualifications. Any alumna of Lindenwood College who is an active member of the

Association shall be eligible for nomination as Alumnae Trustee.

Sec. IV. Method of Nomination. The Alumnae Council shall nominate candidates for Alumnae Trustee and present their names at the annual meeting of the Association, at which time the Alumnae Trustee will be selected for nomination to the Synod of Missouri.

Sec. V. Term of Office. The Alumnae Trustee shall serve for a three-year term. Sec. VI. Vacancies. In case of the death or resignation of an Alumnae Trustee. Vacancies. In case of the death or resignation of an Alumnae Trustee, the Alumnae

Council shall appoint an alumna to complete the unexpired term.

Sec. VII. Presentation to the Board of Directors. The President of the Alumnae Association shall present the name of the selected Alumnae Trustee to the President of the College in order that he or the Board of Directors may present this name to the Synod of Missouri.



ALUMNAE ANNUAL GIVING

HAVE YOU BOUGHT YOUR SHARE IN LINDENWOOD'S FUTURE?

The Alumnae Annual Giving drive for 1966 got underway on the first of October. It is essential that every alumna contribute if our alma mater is to keep up with the rapid pace in the world of education. Gifts from individuals outside the College family are often related to the degree of alumnae support. So, if you haven't already done so, please, buy your share today. Be as generous as possible, and give often! Join the growing number of shareholders in the LINDEN LEAF SOCIETY.

Gloria Bagwell Richardson '59 Chairman, Annual Giving '66

COLUMBUS, O.

We have a new Alumnae Club, thanks to the effort and hard work of Nancy Barkwell Elmer, '56 (Mrs. Neil), Eighteen LC alumnae representing classes from 1927 to 1965 were charter members. At a luncheon in April the following officers were elected: Mrs. Carl Cawood (B. J. Gray, '49) and Mrs. Elmer co-chairmen; Mrs. Joseph Lupo (Joann Goodart, '57), publicity; Mrs. O. P. Stark (Helen Roper, '28), social chairman; Miss Barbara Sell ('64) and Mrs. William Coppins (Zoe Carol Whitmire, '42), corresponding secretaries; and Mrs. John Allen (Joan Kirchher, '52), Mrs. Charles Doty (Sue Combe, '60), Mrs. Charles Caton (Sally Matthews, '47) and Mrs. William Fry (Karen Kivlin, '61), telephone committee.

Nancy Elmer's address is 864 Lookout Point dr.,

Worthington, O. 43085.

KANSAS CITY

Monthly meetings have been planned through May, to include luncheons, evening gatherings, a brunch, and a board meeting. The new President of the College will be the guest of honor at the May luncheon, as will Dr. McCluer. The president of the club is Mrs. R. Kenneth Elliott (Jane Fox, '51).

MINNESOTA

In April the club entertained Lindenwood students and prospective students at a brunch in the Curtis Hotel. Attending were freshmen Alma Fleck, from White Bear, and Suzanne Johnson from Litchfield, and their mothers. Alumnae Phyllis Williams McKay and Lorraine Fodness Wulf helped with arrangements. Others were: Alice Rice Thornburg, Mary Kirchherr Shoquist, and two new additions to our group, Ginny Vanice Hahn and Dottie Schulz Eirten. Color slides of the campus were shown and the club presented the students with an original etching and aquatint by Mary Kirchherr Shoquist.

On Saturday, May 21, we had a gourmet lunch at the home of "Bunny" Bailey Maki.

Sharlene Agerter represented Lindenwood at two events this past spring—AAUW College Days in St. Paul and College Night at Edina Morningside High School.

OKLAHOMA CITY

The club met Sept. 29 at the home of Mrs. G. R. Zachritz (Jerry Chandler), 3040 Quail Creek rd. Members are assembling a Lindenwood Cookbook which will contain favorite recipes of presidents of the College, as well as of alumnae.

ST. CHARLES

Miss Joan Marie Finck has received the Alice Linnemann-Guy Motley Scholarship awarded annually by the club, Mabel Wilkins Salfen, the president, has announced. Miss Finck was the first young woman from her high school to receive this scholarship. An honor student, she held class offices her junior and senior years.

The club served refreshments at Freshman Regis-

tration at College on Sept. 13.

ST. LOUIS

A reception in honor of Dr. and Mrs. Brown will be held Oct. 17 at the home of Mrs. Hubert Ritter, 26 Briarcliff. Baritone selections will be sung by Joseph C. Robbins, a new member of the music department.

On Sept. 14 club members served refreshments at Freshman Registration in Fellowship Hall at the

College.

Former Lindenwood students living in the St. Louis area who are interested in the club are invited to call Mrs. Ritter whose telephone is WYdown 1-2661.

SOUTHERN CALIFORNIA

New club officers are: Sarah Hall Fandey, '49, president; Aileen Cherry Reed, '26, vice-president; Christine Gunilla Fredriksson, '63, secretary; and Catherine Bishop Leonard, '45, treasurer.

TULSA

Students about to leave to attend Lindenwood College were honored by the Tulsa alumnae at an Open Door party on August 31 at the home of Charlotte Williams Tower. Students and their mothers who were guests included: Linda and Marma O'Dell, daughters of Mrs. Margaret M. O'Dell; Penny Van Hoose and Mrs. M. B. Van Hoose; Karen Anderson and Mrs. Charles R. Anderson; Kathleen Gardner and Mrs. Robert H. Gardner; Nancy Patterson and Mrs. V. L. Patterson; Sally Bales and Mrs. Cecille L. Bales; Penny Gilbert and Mrs. E. C. Gilbert, Jr.; Paige Graening and Mrs. Carol Graening; and Kathleen Tower.

New officers of the club are: Io Lea Horton Gordon, president; Mary Books, vice-president; Helen Von Unwerth, treasurer; Marilyn Motley Strange, secretary; Betty Parrish Van Hoose, historian; and Char-

lotte Tower, publicity.

SCHOLARSHIPS AWARDED BY CLUBS

Betty Witthaus from Kirkwood, Mo., who is a sophomore this year, is for the second time the recipient of the scholarship awarded each year by the St. Louis Afternoon Alumnae Club.

Elyse Lynn Long, a graduate of the North Kansas City High School, has been awarded the scholarship given annually by the Kansas City Alumnae Club. She

is a freshman.

Joan Marie Finck, a graduate of Francis Howell High School in St. Charles, has been awarded the Alice Linnemann-Guy Motley Scholarship given each year by the St. Charles Alumnae Club. She also is a freshman.

IN MEMORIAM

1902	Elsa Halbach FlynnJuly,	1966
1918	Dorothy Wilson Dunne	1966
1948	Jean Blankenbaker Berkemeyer	
	Summer,	1966
1926	Frances Camp Bodman May 15.	1966

THE CLASSES

The College extends sympathy to the family of Elsa *Halbach* Flynn (Mrs. John L.) who died on July 20 after a long illness. Mrs. Flynn lived at 2200 Maine st., Quincy, Ill.

'08

Aimee Becker 837 First Capitol dr. St. Charles, Mo. 63301

11

Faye Kurre Prill (Mrs. Max) was recently honored by the Centralia, Ill., Federated Women's Club for many years of service. She was designated as a club "jewel". Mrs. Prill's membership in the club dates back 52 years when she was a bride just out of Lindenwood. Mrs. Prill has taught children in the First United Presbyterian Church for 50 years. She was a deacon for several years and is at present an elder in her church. Her address is 131 S. Hickory st., Centralia, Ill. 62801.

'14

Cornelia *Powel* Du Hadway (Mrs. F. A.) 304 N. Lafayette st. Jerseyville, Ill. 62052

A note from Elsie Porth Baldwin (Mrs. C. Ernest), 11146 Mueller la., Hazelwood, Mo. 63045. "Having written to everyone who graduated in 1916, I was gratified that ten of us arrived for Alumnae Day! There was Annie Holdoway Boyd, Helen Dodson-Chesbrough Kinell, Dorothy McClusky Koenig, Margaret Peck Larmer, Marjorie Manger, Kathleen Pieper Rauch, Irene Rogers Wagner, Helen Taylor Williams, Florence McConnell Blood and myself. Illness was the main reason given by those who regretteddistance came next. Lavone Hanna sent greetings and regrets, having just returned from a Caribbean Cruise and a visit with all her relatives in the midwest. We extend our deepest sympathy to Laura Lieber Craig Murry on the loss of her only brother. Anita Leopold also sent regrets, having just returned from a trip to Shreveport, La. Winona Smith Hardiker writes that hers has been a good life, she has traveled over most of the world. Because of poor health, Cora Smith Walker, Gladys Funkhouser Reed and Helen Craig Davis were unable to be with us, as was Virginia McClure Juden who was not physically able to travel. Mary Gilmore Shannon visited Virginia McClure Juden in Cape Girardeau several weeks before reunion time and was sorry that her vacation plans did not coincide with Alumnae Day. I received a letter from Willie Minor Forsythe saving that her husband retired five years ago, and they have made their permanent home on Lake Huron. Her description of the view from her picture window of the pines and birches made you want to hop a plane and see it!

"Helen Taylor Williams entertained some of us with the high lights of her European tour taken last fall. She was thrilled to find some nice items in Lon-

CLASS NOTES

It will be a great assistance if you will notify the Alumnae Office of any new address six weeks in advance, telling us the date you will move. Class Secretaries will appreciate receiving news from all College on: Nov. 15, Feb. 15, and May 15.

don and Paris for her Antique Shop. Her knowledge of French was put to use. Helen almost fell into the Mediterranean at the Isle of Capri, vamped the gendarme at the Italo-France custom shop with her Christian Dior hat, and after all of this, was blessed by Pope Paul along with four thousand others.

"The dedication of Parker Hall was a lovely ceremony and close to the hearts of those of us who really remembered and loved Alice. The following Saturday, the Howard I. Young Hall of Science was dedicated. I wish that the old chemistry class members could see it, for it is, indeed, the most complete science building I have ever seen. It would be such a fitting gesture if each of us would send a donation to keep Lindenwood in step with the times!"

'18

The class extends sympathy to the family of Dorothy Wilson Dunne (Mrs. Glen M.) who died recently.

'20

Janet H. Stine 44 South Gore ave. St. Louis, Mo. 63119

'24

Ruth Kern Messing (Mrs. Eugene F.) 520 Woodleaf ct. St. Louis, Mo. 63122

'26

Edith *Baldwin* Wieland (Mrs. Ramsey) Apt. 8N, 96 Fifth ave. New York, N. Y. 10011

In June, your secretary attended a luncheon at the Americana Hotel in New York City given by Dr. and Mrs. McCluer. There were some twelve New York area alumnae present as well as Mrs. Dorothy Farrell, admissions representative for Lindenwood.

The class extends sympathy to William S. Bodman on the recent death of his wife, Frances Camp Bodman, who attended Lindenwood from 1922-1924. Frances is survived also by a daughter, Martha Wallace of Flossmoor, Ill., a son, William Camp Bodman, of San Francisco, and two grandchildren. Mr. Bodman's address is 120 W. Adams st., Chicago, Ill. 60603

'27

Ruth Wertz Morton (Mrs. T. J., Jr.) Old Stone House—R. R. 1 Newburgh, Ind. 47630

Marguerite *Tainter* Ahrens, Kathryn Hansbrough and I got together at Reunion Day, and greatly enjoyed the whole occasion, including the tour of the new science building and Parker Hall. We ought to have a much better representation at our 40th next May.

Édna May Stubbins Davisson suggests we prepare an address book for the class. What do you think? Her own address is 8372 Big Bend bl., St. Louis, Mo. 63119. Edna May has taught kindergarten for 25 years in St. Louis. Her daughter is married to a captain in the Air Force, is stationed in Washington, D.C., and has a 14-months-old daughter.

'28

Helen Roper Stark (Mrs. O. P.) 940 Evening st. Worthington, O. 43085

We were remiss last year, because your Class Secretary "fell by the wayside" for most of a year, obeying doctor's orders. To the dear ones who have written over the last several years, I do say thank you. Your letters have been read and reread.

Sue Campbell Williams, 4949 N. Harrison ave., Fresno, Calif., is a grandmother. She's decided "that

all grandparents are slightly touched".

Kay Walker is now confined to a wheelchair, yet stays busy, doing for others and life is richer for all who know her. Kay's address is 209 Willcox ave., Marion, S. C. 29571.

Three classmates are in the new Columbus, O., alumnae group: Minnie Zeip Christensen, Katherine Routsong Hutchison, and Helen Roper Stark.

If you have any ideas for a round robin letter I'd

be glad to co-operate.

Edna Baldwin writes "it seems like an eternity since we graduated, yet, when I visited the campus this summer, it seems I might have been there rather recently." Edna resides at 40 East Bellevue pl., Chicago, Ill., where she is engaged in psychiatric work.

Harriet Liddle is still doing her art work with a studio near her apartment. She travels a good deal and spends the winters in Los Angeles. Her address in Des Moines, Ia., is 3663 Grand ave., Apt. 405.

'30

Jeanne Berry Cooper (Mrs. Thomas Y.) 3921 South Lookout ave. Little Rock, Ark. 72205

Dr. Lena Lewis, 386 So. Belvoir blvd., Cleveland 21, O., who is a research physiologist at the Cleveland Clinic, has made a gift of science journals to the Howard I. Young Hall of Science.

'32

Helen *Culbertson* Beste (Mrs. Robert W.) 104 South Duchesne dr. St. Charles, Mo. 63301

Helen D. Press, who has been in charge of the Benton Branch Library of the St. Louis Public Library System for seven years, has been named librarian of the Fyler Branch. Helen received her degree in library science from the University of Southern California (where she was a visiting lecturer in 1947). Helen resides at 3229 January st., St. Louis, Mo. 63139.

Helane Wilks Ralph (Mrs. Russell) writes that neither their home nor their business was damaged by last summer's destructive tornado in Topeka, Kan. She drove a Red Cross truck that delivered food to tornado vicitims and helped in any way she could. Helane's address is: 3631 York Way, Topeka.

'33

Harriette Gannaway Kern (Mrs. Malcolm L.) 822 Taylor ave. Mt. Vernon, Ill. 62864

Tan-tar-a Lodge, Lake of the Ozarks, was the scene of the Kerns' vacation this year. Our son, Paul, is getting ready to enter Washington University at St. Louis, as a sophomore. My new neighbor and longtime friend, Mrs. Norman Clark, is a former head resident at Lindenwood.



Albertina Flach Weygandt and Harriette Gannaway Kern

In March I attended a business meeting at the St. Louis Arena and whom should I see but Albertina Flach Weygandt "harping away" in the orchestra. We hadn't seen each other since our graduation in 1933. Albertina is now Mrs. Otto C. Weygandt, 27 Carnation dr., Belleville, Ill.

35

Clara Meints Stockenberg (Mrs. A. B.) 6240 Southwood blvd. St. Louis, Mo. 63105

'36

Betty Morgan Baggott (Mrs. George I.) 6236 Arendes dr. St. Louis, Mo. 63116

A thank you to Lindenwood and the alumnae who made Alumnae Day a gay reality. Thanks also to all of you who supported our class by contributing to the 1965 Annual Giving Campaign. We have moved to a new address, not a new house, but comfortable, so drop in the next time you're near St. Louis.

Last year Mary Long Fleetwood (Mrs. C. W.) received her M.A. in history from North Dakota State University. Her thesis was entitled "M. K. Armstrong: Minn-Kota Historian and Empire Builder". Mary writes, "My effort to rescue a chapter of pioneer history has been an absorbing and rewarding experience. I am sure that many years ago at L.C., Dr. Kate Gregg sowed the seed that grew into my present interest in the pioneers and all those themes that she and Dr. Parker assigned helped immeasurably in the preparation of my thesis. After so many years, Lindenwood training still serves me well. I hope that my daughter, Molly, before too long will also have a

ld.

Lindenwood degree." Mary lives at 1354 11th st., No., Fargo, N. D. 58102.

Betty Butler Fitzpatrick (Mrs. Michael H.) 2320 Hawthorne dr. Amarillo, Tex. 79109

'39 Charlotte Williams Tower (Mrs. Marcus R.) 4635 South Victor st. Tulsa, Okla. 74105

Kathryn Wagner Orth (Mrs. W. A., Jr.) 310 South Summit st. El Dorado, Kans. 67042

The class extends sympathy to Dorothy Ann Knell Coombs on the death of her husband, Arthur. Dorothy has five daughters: Helen of Carbondale, Ill., Barbara, a student at Tulsa University, Sandra, 12½ years, Nancy, 10½ years and Laura, 8, and a son, John, also a student at Tulsa University. Dorothy's address is 1620 Forest ave., Carthage, Mo. 64836.

June Goran Dulany (Mrs. Thomas F.) Box 245 Pacific, Mo. 63069

A real occasion came to June Jordan Bowen (Mrs. Robert I.) last January when Jane Raber Walker and and her husband, Clegg, visited the Bowens in Coleman, Tex. She writes that they heartily recommend a reunion for all classmates who have not been together since they left college. June enclosed a news review of the play "Mary, Mary" staged by the Peoria Players in which Jane played the title role. Quoting the news item, "She rocked the house with laughter time and time again and yet managed to project a sense of inner frustration that gave the role increased dimension". The Bowen family reside at 315 W. Pecan st., Coleman, Tex. 76834. Jane Walker's address is 600 Miller rd., Peoria Heights, Ill. 61614.

Sara Jefferson Stukenbroeker (Mrs. F. C.) and her husband, Fern, had a European holiday this summer. Sally, their oldest daughter, graduated from Randolph-Macon this spring and will do graduate work at Union Theological Seminary in New York. Ann, a junior at Lindenwood College, will be a Washington semester student this fall. Sara's address is 310 W. Myrtle rd., Alexandria, Va. 22301.

Kathryn Trescott Ricks (Mrs. O'Garlan C.) writes that she is going back to school this fall—teaching fourth grade in the Elsberry system. Her daughter Carol has graduated from M.U. and is working in St. Louis. Allen is starting his second year at M.U. and their youngest son, Chris, will begin his freshman year there. The Rickses make their home at 107 S. Fifth st., Elsberry, Mo. 63343.

Margaret Ball Gatzweiler (Mrs. Robert) P. O. Box 394 St. Charles, Mo. 63302

Doris Banta Pree (Mrs. J. Roe) 3 Cherri lane St. Louis, Mo. 63132

Janet Schaefer Strauss (Mrs. W. A.) 651 North 57th st. Omaha, Neb. 68132

'45

Helen M. Bartlett
6372 Beryl rd.
Alexandria, Va. 22312

Frances Watlington Hubbard was expecting to visit the campus this fall when she joined her husband on a business trip to St. Louis. The Hubbards have two children: 17-year-old Harriet who entered Baylor University this fall, and Griffin, 13, in junior high. Frances' husband has been practicing law for 15 years and is a member of the Academy of International Trial Lawyers. He will head the local bar association this coming year. Frances is a member of the Junior League and president of the Community Service Council. The Hubbards' address: 2523 Walnut st., Texarkana, Tex. 75501.

'46

Genee Head Schubert
(Mrs. L. George)
1100 Rose In.
Hobbs, N. M. 88240

Gwen Macy Sorlien
(Mrs. Charles J.)
7005 West 23rd st.
St. Louis Park, Minn. 55426

Miriam Neff Fischer
(Mrs. Robert W.)
13 Weldon Spring Heights
R. R. 2
St. Charles, Mo. 63303
Waiting to hear from you soon, MNF.

The class extends sympathy to Louise Ritter Blackwood, whose mother, Mrs. Louise L. Ritter, died this summer. Mrs. Ritter founded the first science laboratory at Lindenwood and taught biological science at the college from 1918 to 1922. This past year Mrs. Ritter was runner-up in the Missouri Mother of the Year contest.

The class extends sympathy to the family of Norma Jean *Blankenbaker* Berkemeyer (Mrs. R. W.) who died this past summer. Her husband and two sons, Tommy and Bobbie, reside at 1102 W. 134th st., Hawthorne, Calif.

'49

Marie Koch Brundige (Mrs. John C.) 535 N. Edgewood ave. LaGrange Park, Ill. 60528

From half way round the world came a letter from Patricia Tuttle de Lemos. Pat and her husband, Peter, live in Rome at Via A. Fleming No. 93. She writes, "It doesn't seem as if it is 19 years ago that I left Lindenwood. My undergraduate work was finished at Purdue in 1950, where my B.S. degree was in industrial relations, and then, I worked for a while in a factory, an office, and then for General Electric, recruiting engineers. I spent a year getting my management training program certificate from Radcliffe-Harvard Business School. From there I went to Caracas, Venezuela, to teach English in a teacher's college. Finding out that I like teaching encouraged me to go back to Columbia to take a master's in teaching English. In '61 I was married to Peter deLemos, and we have been living in Europe, the last four years in Rome." The deLemos have a poodle and a German hunter. They love to travel and have been to Ceylon, India, Hong Kong, Tokyo, Kenya and Tanzania. Pat is an active church member, serving now as chairman of the board of her church.



Pat and Peter de Lemos

Teddy *Proctor* Beard (Mrs. William G.) reports that her 16-year-old daughter Patty is trying out for her high school year book art staff, so they were looking through old year books for ideas—spent hours on *Linden Leaves*. "What a marvelous flood of memories! After leaving LC I went on to the University of Missouri where my roommate was Helen Spradling.

(Helen now lives in Caracas, Venezuela, and has three children.) I married Bill Beard in June, 1948, at the end of my junior year, graduating in '49 with a major in violin. We then moved to Kansas City where Bill was manager of a life insurance company. For the past six years Bill has been vice-president of the Mercantile Bank and Trust. We have two younger daughters; Nancy, 13, and Mindy, 7." Both Teddy

and Bill are active in young life which involves working with high schoolers; they have had fun making a few TV commercials. Teddy says she does no serious violin programs, but gives Christmas and Easter programs for churches and other organizations. The Beards reside at 5101 Tomahawk rd., Prairie Village, Kan.

Martha Jean Mathis McDaniel (Mrs. Ernest L.) telephoned one day last summer from O'Hare Airport. She was "between planes" and took time to say "hi". Martha Jean's address is Box 678, No. Little Rock,

Pat Stull Blades (Mrs. William E., Jr.), 11023 Rockcliff dr., Huntsville, Ala. 35810, writes: "After making Huntsville our home the past 15 years (my husband, Bill is an engineer with the Missile Command at Redstone Arsenal), I received a call from Ruth Ann Ball Haymes and was informed that there were at least nine other Lindenwood alumnae in this area. Well, I promptly had a gathering at my house to see if we couldn't form our own LC group." And they did. Pat had news of other '49ers: "At our high school 20th reunion last year, I had a visit with Mary Lou McNail Chamblin. We had nostalgia about the same time, so we called Marge Fodness Easterday (Mrs. Harold) in Olivia, Minn. Was she surprised, after only Christmas cards for so many years!"

Lorraine Peck Remmers (Mrs. Douglas B.) 432 Gascony way St. Louis, Mo. 63122

Gayle Leeby Anderson (Mrs. Richard) writes that her family now includes five children—four boys and a girl, from the ages of 9 to 15. The Andersons are delighted with their new home on the shores of Lake Minnetonka in Wayzata, Minn. Gayle's main club duties have been with the International Student Association. Last August, she entertained nearly 100 members of the group in her back yard, with Billy Graham's personal photographer, Russ Busby, as main speaker. Gayle welcomes all classmates and includes her telephone number: 473-4736. The Andersons address is Route 3, Box 73-D, Wayzata, Minn. 55391.

Maurine Oakes McLean (Mrs. Nathanial), breaking 15 years of silence with The Bulletin, writes to tell of her adventures since graduation. Following her husband's Army discharge in 1953, the couple moved to Waikiki, Hawaii, then on to Kailua. Their daughter Janet Mary was born in August, 1956, and son Douglas Oakes, in January, 1959. Three years later, the family moved to San Francisco, and then on to their present home in the newly developed area called Linda Mar, at Pacifica, Calif. Maurine's outside activities include active work with the P. T. A. and a once-a-week stint in the school library. Her husband is with the Veteran's Administration. The entire family spent the summer vacation touring the Valley of the Moon and the Russian River section of California. Maurine concludes: "It's so disappointing to look for

news of your class and find none . . . Write!" Maurine and her family live at 1286 Lerida Way, Pacifica, Calif. 94044.

lane Colahan Mullen writes, "News of LC achievers prompts this letter. Alice Baber Jenkins had a showing in New York City last fall of her recent paintings. A painting of hers was selected by the Art of the Smithsonian Institute to be hung, and is hanging in the re-furbished White House. Her father also reports he has an original in his farm kitchen in Kansas, Ill."

Wonder if you in Rochester, N. Y., realize you almost have a Lindenwood Club? I can think of three now from the Class of '50 alone—Jane Colahan Mullen, 943 Woodbine ave., Nancy Fanshier Stroud (Mrs. John J.) 8 Larwood dr., and Betty Orr Nooner (Mrs. T. A.) 33 Greenwich In. Hope you all can get

together.

'51

Martha Reid Kuenzi (Mrs. Donald E.) 924 S. Woodland dr. Kansas City, Mo. 64118 The May 7th Alumnae Reunion Day was one five

of us will never forget! We wish more of the class of '51 had been there to share in the festivities. Our class was represented by Anne Baldwin Drewel, Jefferson City, Mo.; Jane Fox Elliott, Kansas City, Mo.; Joanne Sullivan Lindblad, Muncie, Ind.; Betty De-Lisle Steven, Tonganoxie, Kan. and myself.

In May, Louise Kendrick Christensen (Mrs. Walter A.), 11223 Greenwillow, Houston 35, Tex., and I had a wonderful visit when she and her husband were in Kansas City for a convention. Eve Carpenter

Lewis (Mrs. Don) joined us for luncheon.



Nancy and Julie Mon

Georgia Reed Mon (Mrs. Donald D.) has two daughters, Nancy, 10, and Julie, 7, who keep her busy chauffeuring and leading a Camp Fire Girls group. In addition to this, Georgia squeezes in golf, ice skating and tennis. "Don practices patent law in Pasadena, which is just down the mountainside." Georgia wrote of having seen Dr. and Mrs. McCluer last February at the Southern California Alumnae Club. The Mons make their home at 1895 No. Grand Oaks, Altadena, Calif. 91001.

Jean Loo Harper (Mrs. Clifford R.) and her husband are now settled in Seattle. Last spring Jean had an art exhibit in Seattle-her first in 15 years. Jean's address is 353 South 116th st., Seattle, Wash. 98168.

'52

Sharlene Agerter 234 N. Mississippi River blvd. St. Paul, Minn. 55104

Dr. and Mrs. McCluer had a post card in the spring from Maria Zarraga de Saldana, Marilyn A. Meyer and Shirley D. Price. "Just to say our thoughts are with you, and after ten years we're having a reunion in Madrid, Spain".

We extend our sympathy to Marilyn Fawley Inglett on the death of her father, Harry D. Fawley, last

Mary Kirchherr Shoquist and I had a nice visit with Marilyn, her husband George, and their two children, Dale and Carolyn, in March when we were in Chicago to see the Matisse art exhibit.

The class of '52 must be doing something of interest. Everyone would like to hear from and about everyone

else, so let's write!

Nada Sue Roberson Schneider (Mrs. Vern H.) 16 Lindworth lane St. Louis, Mo. 63124

Sally Thielbar Quinnelly (Mrs. Charles M.) 307 Louisville st. Starkville, Miss. 39759

What fun it was preparing the letter to you girls, and even more fun was opening the few, but enthusiastic, responses. Everyone asks "do you remember" and "what ever happened to-?" Each of you is remembered by so many more people than you would imagine, so by next Bulletin time, I hope you will not be women of mystery but will take a moment to send a card in just saying, if nothing more, where you are. It is my plan to write each of you separately when you respond to a class letter, and that way I can let Betty know that Mary wonders, and Mary wonders if Susie knows, etc., etc.

A letter from Betty Simpson Spaar tells that she and husband, George, publish a weekly newspaper at Odessa, Mo. Betty finished the University of Missouri School of Journalism in 1954. Betty and George have two eager M.U. youngsters, John and Joe, who look forward to being football players. A neighbor of the Spaars in Odessa is Kathy Hays Bubalo (Mrs. M. J.) who was at LC in '50-'51. Kathy and husband Mike have four sons, and they live only a block from Betty's family. The address for both families is just Odessa,

Mo.

Pat Prinster Nolle writes from St. Charles that she and husband Orville spent an Ozarks vacation with their sons Kurt and Jeff and daughter Sally. The Nolles were joined by Joann Filling Hartwig's family from Rockford, Ill. Pat says daughter Sally is her only prospect for Lindenwood, but she wonders whether they'll have her, because of "tom-boy influence" from her two older brothers. Joann's family consists of son Scott, nearly 8; daughter Jennifer, 5; and 16-month-old Brian. The Nolles' address is 9 Ridgeview rd., St. Charles, Mo. 63301 and the Hartwigs reside at 1730 Douglas ave., Rockford, Ill. 61103

The very first reply to my letter this fall came from Ann Goodman Salky, 451 Avon rd., Memphis, Tenn. Ann was one of the first girls I met at LC and I still recall what a pretty picture she made walking across campus with two other Memphis girls, Arleen Becker DeLozier and Joyce Cooper Gallant, a blond, brownette, and brunette. Ann attended Southwestern after leaving LC. She is married, and will send pictures of her children for a future Bulletin. Ann asked, as I have so often asked, "what in the world happened to: Helen Pendleton, Penny Patch, Ann O'Bannon, Marie Taylor, Annette Grolock" etc. She pulled out her Linden Leaves after hearing from me, and the names began ticking off.

Barbara Harshbarger Howard, 914 North Fifth st., St. Charles, operates a laboratory for seven doctors. She trained in medical technology at Quincy, Ill., later returning to LC to complete her B.A. last June. Barbara

has four children.

'55

Nancy Moe Nowlin (Mrs. Owen W. E. Jr.) 2701 E. 39th st. ct. Des Moines, Ia. 50317

The Nowlins had an exciting summer. We purchased a trailer and made our way to the west coast to see the senior Nowlins in LaMesa, Calif. We left Iowa the first of June and beat the heat and traffic. Spent five nights in Colorado, on to the Grand Canyon and then to the usual tourist attractions: Disneyland, Tijuana, Sea World, Marineland, etc. We returned home via Las Vegas and Salt Lake City. We had been home only two weeks when Owen received a transfer to St. Louis as state agent for the Aetna Insurance Co. We deposited the children, Terri, 8, and Eric, 6, with my folks in Madison and spent a marvelous week in St. Louis revisiting old haunts and friends. Coincidentally it was our 10th anniversary. We visited with Fern Palmer Bittner, and Groff, and Miss Dorothy Ross in St. Charles. At the moment, Owen is residing in a motel in St. Louis and I'm hoping to have the house in Des Moines sold or rented by mid-November at the latest. Please send any news to our Des Moines address and it will be forwarded to me when we finally get an address. This news brought a delightful letter from Betsy Severson Nimock (Mrs. John), 1215 Hampton Park dr., Richmond Heights,

Mo. Betsy and I went through kindergarten, grade school and high school together in Madison, Wis., and then to LC together, but it has been nine years since our paths have crossed.

The only way I can write our class news is with letters from you people, so PLEASE keep those notes

coming.

A letter arrived recently from Judy Anderson George (Mrs. Richard H.), 2944 Mountain View dr., Laguna Beach, Calif. 92651, announcing the birth of her second son, Eben Anderson. His brother, Peter, will be 8 in November. Judy said that she heard from Dr. S. A. E. Betz and he's still teaching English at Our Lady of Cincinnati College. Judy sings with the Laguna Beach Festival of Arts Chorale and her husband has had two roles in the University of California plays recently. Their son Peter was in a movie his father wrote in 1964 and has since acted with the Children's Theatre in Laguna Beach. He recently played a role in the local production of "Stop the World, I Want to Get Off."

'56

Marilyn Mitchell Thoren (Mrs. Gunnar) 3810 Pleasant Ridge rd. Annandale, Va. 22003

From Bobbie Hodges Keyes (Mrs. James A.) comes word that they are being transferred from Minot Air Force Base, N. D. to Columbus, Miss. Her husband holds the rank of captain and is an aircraft commander with S.A.C. The Keyeses have one child, Elizabeth, 6, whom Bobbie describes as very much a "tomboy." Bobbie's interests range from flowers (she has won prizes at the North Dakota State Fair) and golf to cats (she has two). For the present, her mailing address is c/o Mr. G. W. Hodges, P. O. Box No. I, Crossville, Tenn.

Marie *DeBasio* Andel (Mrs. Robert) writes that after 12 years of summer and night school, she received her degree from Washington University in June, winning recognition in the Eliot Honors Day Assembly. Marie's husband, Bob, travels for Bardahl Oil Co. They have four children—Lynn, 9, Bobby, 7, Mimi, 4, and Billy, 18 months. The Andels live at 12274 Big Bend bl., Kirkwood, Mo. 63122

June Olander Levora and her husband, Ron, have lived in Southern California for almost 10 years. Ron is assistant sales manager, Corrugated Division of Weyerhaeuser Co., at Los Angeles. June keeps busy with their new home and with their two daughters, Pamela, 6, and Susan, 4. Their address is 625 Casa Blanca dr., Fullerton, Calif. 92632.

Joy Gili Whitacre (Mrs. William R.) who was on campus for our 10th reunion in May, writes, "after my freshman year at LC I went on to SIU in Carbondale, Ill., to obtain my B.S. in radio-tv." Joy did television work for a year and then married. She and her husband have a son, 7, and a daughter, 2. They are renovating a "turn-of-the-century brick monster" of a house at Carlyle, Ill. Joy is a member of the Clinton

County Homemaker's Extension Club and just finished a two-year term on the board as chairman of the community interest and civil defense group. The Whitacres reside at 681 Ninth st., Carlyle.

'57

Ann Zotos 7106 N. Villanova dr. St. Louis, Mo. 63123

"After apartment dwelling for the last 10 years, I think pulling weeds and worrying over leaky plumbing will be a lot of fun", writes Jane Brady Kewley, informing us of her recent move into her new home. Her address is 26 Edgehill st., Kingston, Ontario, Canada, lane and Roger made a summer visit to his parents and friends in England, Germany and Switzerland.

Carol Ratjen Caldwell and husband, Dick, are living at 1101 S. Harlem ave., Apt. No. 301, Forest Park, III. 60130. Dick is chief administrative surgical resident at Presbyterian-St. Luke's Hospital. Carol and Dick spent a year in London, returning to this country in lune, '65. While in England, Carol worked for an advertising agency and Dick was on an honorary surgical fellowship at Hammersmith Hospital. Carol and Dick have a year-old daughter, Lynn Dorschel.

Julie Rasmussen Colvin writes that she married John after graduation from the University of Michigan. "We are deeply entrenched in Western Springs, Ill. at 4065 Central st. This is our first house, after we had lived in Michigan and Illinois apartments until our first-born became of school age". Julie is still active in the art world. She is close to the Chicago Art Institute and is now set on improving her portrait technique.



The Colvin Children

Julie Karsten Senecal has just moved from Wichita to the Kansas City area. Her new address is 1918 W. 50th st., Shawnee Mission, Kan. 66205. Julie's husband, Richard, is a sales representative with American Clean Tile. They have two girls, Lori, 6, and Amy, 4. Julie writes that until her move to Kansas City she had taught flute to anywhere from 10 to 30 pupils per week and intends to start again as soon as she's settled. Julie has also been quite active in the Lutheran church. She has been teaching an eighth-grade

"So many years since Lindenwood!" Jody (Joanne) Petefish Velie recalls her LC days and brings us up to date since she left LC. She graduated from the University of Missouri and in 1958 married her college "beau", Jay, who is an engineer in industrial sales with Reynolds Aluminum. The Velies were transferred to Shreveport nearly five years ago. Jody has been active in the First Presbyterian Church there and participates in the church plays. She is president of her sorority, Kappa Kappa Gamma, and is doing her Junior League provisional course year. Jody has two children, Robyn, 5, and Christopher, 4. Jody's address: 6014 Woodbine Circle, Shreveport, La.

The Class of 1957 has a tenth reunion coming up this next spring. Begin to plan to attend! Let's have

a great reunion.

'58

Carol Gardner Transou (Mrs. Bedford T., Jr.) 1104 Seminole dr. Johnson City, Tenn. 37601

Janet Johnson Szemborski, her husband, and their three children Danny, 6, David, 5, and Peter, 5 months, are now permanent residents at 2168 Herbert dr., Bethlehem, Pa. Chester is on the corporate staff for systems for Bethlehem Steel. They like the area very much and especially have enjoyed weekend trips to New York, Washington, Atlantic City and Philadelphia.

Ellen Devlin is now teaching at St. Teresa's College in Minnesota. Her address there is Apt. 5, Sunnyside Manor, 415 W. Sarnia ave., Winona, Minn. 55987.

An interesting letter arrived early in the summer from Iraq from Sue Potter Berry. Since the summer of '65 the Berrys have been living in Baghdad, where Dick has been teaching at the university on a Fulbright grant. Sue says that they have found "life among the Moslems interesting, exciting, and frustrating." The children, Bill, 6, Jeff, 4, and Tom, 2, are very impressed with the "assortment of sheep, goats, camels, and donkeys" that pass the Berrys' home daily. Just this past summer, the Berrys traveled in Europe. In September they returned to San Diego, where Dick is associate professor of geology at the State College. They reside at 5964 Baja dr., San Diego, Calif. 92115.

Jo Ann Clement DeKinder brings us up to date on her family. The children are Jo Lyn, 1, Benny, 5, and Mary, who is 9. The biggest news in their life now is the new business-an FM radio station called KNDR in Chickasha. Jo Ann's address is 1112 So.

17th st., Chickasha, Okla.

A long, newsy note from Rebecca Yandell Almeter brings us much news about her. Rebecca married Ray in 1957, lived in Texas, New York, and finally California. Ray is an architect. The Almeters have five children-Joan, Paul, Barbara, Kevin, and David.

They live in a townhouse in Santa Clara, approximately 50 miles south of San Francisco. Their address is 1089 Pomeroy ave., Santa Clara, Calif.

'59

Julie Orr Van Woert (Mrs. Edwin D.) 265 Graemere In. Northfield, Ill. 60093

A letter from Sylvia Nelson Bass brought news of a new address (294 Cathy Jo dr., Nashville, Tenn.), and a promotion for Howard. Sylvia is busy with the new house and their two daughters, Laura and April. She enclosed a letter from Nancy Divinia Tydeck. Nancy's husband, Bob, is a sub-systems engineer in the ground support section of the LEM or moon-shot program at Grumman. Bob has met several of the astronauts and a number of the NASA personnel. They have two boys, Bobby, 8, and Kenneth, almost 4. The Tydecks' address is 29 Scott dr., Melville, N.Y.

We have word that 1st Lt. Ferol Ann Finch completed her WAC Officer Candidate Course on June 17. Ferol's address is OTD, USWACS, USWACC,

Fort McClellan, Ala. 36201

I wish I were able to answer the notes and letters that have come in. The Van Woerts have had a rather busy summer of it—a bit of traveling, visitors, and all the usual ups and downs of two-year old children and six-months-old bloodhounds. Van is off for four months in New York, participating in a training program for the Bache and Co. investment firm. Among our visitors we were delighted to see Diane Floyd Hodges, Jim and Kimberly. Jim is now with McDonnell Aircraft, and Diane is teaching in the high school. Their new address is 4 Rio Vista dr., St. Charles, Mo.

Kay *Dunham* Wilkinson (Mrs. Maurice L.) 416 Panhandle st. Denton, Tex. 76201

Maurice and I had a busy summer, vacationing in Ohio and Illinois, and are now preparing to reopen the restaurant. Then I decided that I should use my Lindenwood education to best advantage and became a legal secretary. I am now associated with Storey, Armstrong & Steger, Attorneys. It is all very exciting and so very interesting—each day is a new challenge.

I have not had much news from you this summer. Sit down right now and drop a line. I hope each of you will plan to support the Annual Giving Campaign

this fall.

'60

Suzanne Cooper Girard (Mrs. Thomas M.), had a second daughter, Aimee Jeanne, on Dec. 28. Valerie is now 2. Suzanne writes, "In May we moved from Denver to Michigan and hope it's the last move. Thom has gone into the office supply business and just loves being out among people. We have bought a home just a mile from Lake Michigan . . . and tourist attractions. On our trip to Grand Haven from Colorado, we spent one night with Sherral Musgrove Eshleman in Sterling, Ill. 'Dede' Shigley Binford has written that her parents

are now living in Fremont, Mich., so we hope to see her and her family this summer." The Girards' new address is: 1215 Woodlawn ave., Grand Haven, Mich. 49417.

Hiroko Fujiwara Egawa (Mrs. Hiroshi) sent a letter filled with excitement. "Last week Mrs. Steger came to Japan and I went to the airport to see her and found out she was with the Lindenwood College tour group. I saw Miss Odell and Dr. Rechtern and a few others I knew from LC. I had a lot of fun and I felt as though I was one of the group." The Egawas' present address is c/o Mr. T. Fujiwara, 7-9 3-Chome Takaban, Meguro-Ku, Tokyo, Japan.

'61

June Tavlin Dean (Mrs. Stanley) 538 Aster Escondido, Calif. 92025

Mrs. Vivian Seaberg Hiatt received her master of arts degree from Washington University in St. Louis in June. She and her family now reside at 1630

Eustis st., St. Paul, Minn. 55108.

Micky McNeer received her M.A. in education last December. This past summer Micky worked for Operation Head Start in Southampton, Long Island. For the coming year Micky has accepted a position as assistant to the director at the Villa Mercede in Florence, Italy. The Villa is an American school for girls from 18 to 22 who wish to study abroad for one year. Micky's mailing address is 16 Sutton pl., N. Y., N. Y. 10022

Since Mary Ann Terryberry Byam graduated from Lindenwood she took an M.A. degree from Michigan State University and taught for four years in the elementary grades. Her husband, George, teaches junior high school geography. They have a new home at 2134 Edgewood rd., S.E., Grand Rapids, Mich. 49506. Mary Ann says, "she is now just a housewife taking care of their baby girl, Terry Joann."

Linda Markuly Szilvasy (Mrs. John) writes that since the first of the year John has been a chaplain for the 3rd Special Forces Group (the Green Berets) in training at Ft. Benning, Ga. "Before he left, we bought a home in Bellevue, Neb., feeling the most logical thing was for the children, Linda and Kevin, to remain in a familiar place and continue at their schools as John had requested duty in Vietnam. Despite the 'good sense' it made, as the weeks wore on, we found there was nothing in the world as important to a family as being together. John came home in June and we are now residing at 227 Grimes, Fort Bragg, N.C. 28307. John will probably go to Vietnam in February of '67. Being apart has had its effect on all of us." Linda is not going to continue teaching: becoming a full-time wife and mother all of a sudden looks very attractive to her. Linda says that "somehow mothers (especially part-time ones) do not double too well as a father! In short, we are all most happy to see the end of what was the longest six months in our lives. We are looking forward to being a whole family again.

and being in the service of our Country."

'62

Sally Sicks Hart (Mrs. Ronald E.) 2622 Creekview dr. Marietta, Ga. 30060

A big event in the fall is the LC Alumnae Annual Giving Campaign which we all hope will be a big success this year. I want to thank all you girls that could contribute last year—10% of our class—and urge your support again this year. I certainly would like to see our class among those on the honor roll next summer.

It may be a little early to talk about Christmas, but I would like to say that while you are writing those many notes on Christmas cards, how about dropping your class secretary a note about your year's activities? If you need any addresses of old friends, write me

any time.

The Harts moved to Marietta Sept. 1 and are now getting settled in their first real home. Karen is certainly enjoying all the room to run and play in and Sally is busy with working parttime, teaching Sunday

School, and trying her hand at gardening.

Ann Hanna Tolly (Mrs. Harry R.) writes of their exciting plans for the next year. Harry graduated from the University of Nebraska School of Dentistry in June, and they are now living in Honolulu. Harry was one of two dentists chosen from the United States for a rotating dental internship at the Queen's Hospital in Honolulu. Their address there is 1120 Hassinger No. 204, Honolulu, Hawaii 96822.

During our recent trip to Texas, I called Helen Bohn Orr in Ft. Worth. Helen has been working as a speech therapist for the past few years. She graduated from TCU in 1962. Her husband, James, works as an engineer in a large aircraft plant in Ft. Worth. Helen told of running into Loene Zuber Bowlin (Mrs. Bob P.) who was substituting in one of her schools. Helen's address is 2654B Merrick rd., Ft. Worth, Tex. 76107

A letter from Elizabeth *Doyle* Kristoff (Mrs. Charles R.) brought news that she and her husband are now living at 426 E. 10th st., Bloomington, Ind. 47401. Liz is finishing her education by correspondence from Roosevelt University in Chicago. Her husband is a student at the University of Indiana and she is working as circulation desk supervisor at the undergraduate library at the university.

Patricia Morris Sease (Mrs. James L.) has an interesting position as assistant to the president of Data Central, Inc. in St. Louis. Pat and her husband live at 9732 Lynntown ct., St. Louis, Mo. 63114.

Jean Bordeaux Christenson is the mother of 16months-old Roxanna. John is radarman first class aboard the USS King and they are living at 4340 Clairemont Mesa blvd., Apt. 13, San Diego, Calif. 92117 '63

Karen Rasmussen 1020 Forest ave., Apt. 17 Kansas City, Kan. 66103

The class extends sympathy to Patty *Perkins* Davis on the death of her husband, Frank, on May 4. Patty's address is 1007 Tucker st., McKinney, Tex.

While wandering around at an estate auction in my hometown, I recognized a familiar Lindenwood face, Pam Bass Obrecht's. Pam is teaching physical education and her husband, Laverne, is the extension director for Mills County. The Obrechts' address is just Malvern, Ia.

Jane Schnute graduated from Chicago Wesley Memorial Hospital School of Nursing on Aug. 19. She will be nursing in Chicago and her address will be 607 West Wellington ave., Floor I, Chicago, Ill.

60657

Carole Ellen Krahn received her Master of Arts in history at the spring commencement at Southern Illinois University in Carbondale, Ill. Carole's address is 3616 Utah pl., St. Louis, Mo. 63116.

Laura McCord has written that she is now teaching junior English at Henderson Senior High School in West Chester, Pa. Her address is Apt. 5A, Marshall

Hall, 615 Downingtown Pike.

Sally Ann Wynkoop has earned her B.A. degree from Tulsa University and her M.A. degree in social work from Washington University at St. Louis. She is now employed by the United Charities in Chicago. Her mailing address is 3816 S. Trenton st., Tulsa, Okla.

What a fast summer! Those school bells have already rung and I have started teaching third grade again. During the summer I worked toward my master's at Kansas University and also moved. Write me at the address above.

64

Janet Bergelin 1900 S. Eads ave., Apt. 923 Arlington, Va. 22202

Gaye *Graves* Crannell and her husband, Win, are now located in Florence where they will study art for seven months with 130 other students from Florida State University. They have graduate assistantships and are also acting as counselors for the group. Their address until April, 1967, is Hotel Capri, Via XXVII, Prale No. 3, Florence, Italy.

Marilyn Lewis Donnelly and her husband, John, are living at 3802 Kavanaugh st., Apt. 429, Little Rock, Ark. 72205. John is an engineer with Reynolds Mining Corporation, and Marilyn is doing substitute

teaching in the Little Rock public schools.

Lynn D. Sperreng, who lives at 7 Sappington Acres, St. Louis, Mo. 63126, received her Master of Social Work degree in June from Washington University in St. Louis.

Heather Brishin Gosma (Mrs. John S.), who attended LC in 1960-61, graduated from the State University of Iowa in 1964 and this past summer re-

ceived her Master of Arts in speech, pathology and audiology from the University of Iowa. Heather has accepted a job as a diagnostic consultant on field clinics throughout the state of Iowa and will be a speech therapist at the Praire Flower School for the mentally retarded in Kalona, Ia. Heather's husband is a law student at the University of Iowa and is also a speech and hearing consultant for the state services for crippled children. Their address is 413 S. 3rd st. West, Mt. Vernon, Ia.

On May 28, Ulla Backe became Mrs. Hans Nordstrom. Ulla and Hans reside at Nasby Alle 5, Nasby Park, Stockholm, Sweden. Ulla is an editor with a public relations bureau and is keeping up her studies in international government at the University of Stockholm. Her husband is a brand product manager

for Lever Brothers in Sweden.

During August I visited my parents in Michigan and have been a tourist here in D.C. I am ashamed to admit how little I knew of Washington, but I now feel quite knowledgeable. I am teaching business education. Let me hear from more of you please.

'65

Vivian Lane McRae (Mrs. Michael) 3889 Clover In. Dallas, Tex. 75220

Linda Rodwell Greenwood (Mrs. William) writes that after she left LC she went to the University of Cincinnati to study art and also to Miller-Draughon Business College. Linda, Bill, and son William Patrick now live in Atlanta, where Bill is assistant freight sales manager for the Chicago & Eastern Illinois Railroad. Their new address is 438 Carriage dr., N.E.,

Atlanta, Ga. 30328.

Mary Lynn Milner Smith (Mrs. Wm. P., Jr.) is living in Rocky River, O., a western suburb of Cleveland. Her husband is a dentist in the U.S. Public Health Service in Cleveland. Mary Lynn received her Bachelor of Music Education degree from the University of Missouri at Kansas City Conservatory of Music last spring. She is presently teaching vocal music in two elementary schools in Westlake, O. The Smiths' address is 2948 Pease dr., Rocky River, O. 44116.

Mary Ferrell Keller (Mrs. Alan) and her husband are living at 1222 E. 52nd st., Chicago, Ill. Mary is teaching three classes of English at Evergreen Park High School as well as finishing requirements for her degree. Alan is progressing on his Ph.D. degree.

Susie Widman Badgett and her husband Lee have moved to 1590 Boulevard, New Haven, Conn. 06511. Lee is attending Yale's graduate school for his doctorate in economics which will take several years, and Susie is teaching 9th grade civics at Dag Hammarskjold Jr. High School in Wallingford, Conn.

Joyce E. Jurgensen Krogman (Mrs. Richard B.) is teaching math at the Junior High School in Kirksville, Mo. Her husband, Dick, is in his last year at Northeast Missouri State College. Their address is Fair Apt. No. 19, Kirksville, Mo. 63501. I received a letter from one of our classmates named "Jane." I hate to admit it, but I don't know which Jane it is. It helps to include your maiden name when you write. "Jane", please drop me a line and fill me in, so I can include your letter in the next Bulletin.

'66

Helendale Ledbetter 224 East Fifth st. Prescott, Ark. 71857

Frances Huber Cooper (Mrs. Stanley L.) is teaching music at the Mt. Pleasant Elementary School, Pattonville School District, St. Louis. Frances and her husband make their home at 8326 Midland dr., Apt. A, Overland, Mo.

Jane Gilliam is teaching Spanish in the Lindbergh School District in St. Louis. She and her husband live at LeMonaco ct., 11347 Gravois rd., St. Louis, Mo.

63126.

Ann Holtgrieve Causey is teaching at Ferguson Junior High School and her husband, Earl, is attending the University of Missouri in St. Louis. Ann and Earl make their home at 9668 Nor-Lakes dr., St. Louis, Mo. 63136

Ann Fieber Hays and husband, Robert, honeymooned in the Bahamas and are now at home at 10332 Sannois No. 8, Creve Coeur, Mo. 63141.

Suzie Lash was maid of honor and Cheryl Kubik was a bridesmaid in Barbara *Kehl* Kiehl's wedding in June. Barbara and Bob spent their honeymoon in Estes Park and Colorado Springs, Colo. They make their home at 1787 San Luis st., St. Louis, Mo. 63138.

Barbara Burritt Borgmeyer and her husband, Herbert, travelled to Bermuda on their honeymoon, touring the island on motor bikes. The Borgmeyers spent the remainder of the summer in St. Charles. Until they are permanently settled their mailing address will be 342 Lynbrooke rd., Springfield, Pa. 19064.

Barb Brunsman and Karen Ell were members of

Freda Dangler Hocking's wedding party this past summer. Freda writes that they moved to Des Moines, lain August. Her husband, Ronald, has accepted a teaching position in the math department of the high school

there.

Maryann T. Galpin Meister will reside for the next year at the Evangelische Akademie, Hans-Ortlohn, Iserlohn, Germany, where her husband is a student.

Susan Gardner Rowley and husband, David, are now living at 421 N. Church st., Princeton, Ill. Susan

is working at Perry Memorial Hospital.

Patricia Hemer Krug and her husband, Ralph, are at 229 E. Wall st., Moweaqua, Ill. Pat is teaching first grade in the Macon School District, and Ralph is a sales representative with the Agrico Chemical Co. of East St. Louis.

Immediately after graduation Sandra Lee Bauman Wilson (Mrs. James W.) and her husband had a 12-day vacation trip to Washington, D.C. The Wilsons reside at 1901 First Capitol dr., St. Charles,

Mo. 63301.

Mary B. Richardson, 60 Damien rd., Wellesley Hills, Mass. 02181, began graduate work in art history at U.C.L.A. this fall.

Carla Brown Lawrence (Mrs. J. H.) and her husband moved to Detroit the day after graduation. Carla is teaching grade school in the Royal Oak School District. The Lawrences live at 605 W. Hudson rd., Royal Oak, Mich.

Sandra Ann Saettele, 717 Hawthorn st., St. Charles, Mo., is a caseworker with the St. Louis County Welfare

Thursa June Merritt and Sue Biehl share an apartment at 268 Plaza dr., apt. 3, St. Louis, Mo. 63112. Sue is secretary for Open Road Tours. Thursa is a service representative for Southwestern Bell Telephone Co. and is also taking a course at Washington University night school that she needed to complete her degree.

Mary Ann Horstmeier Echelmeier (Mrs. Vernon) is teaching second grade at the Becky-David School in St. Charles. Mary Ann's address is rt. 4, McClay

rd., St. Charles, Mo.

Karen Church, who transferred to the University of Wyoming in the fall of '65, has joined Kappa Kappa Gamma sorority and now represents 2200 students in the College of Arts and Sciences as an A 'n S Senator. She was also elected as Wyoming's representative to the Western Collegiate Association, a conference composed of seven western schools. The Kappa chapter of which Karen is a member recently won the national scholarship award for the highest scholastic average of all Kappa chapters. Karen is majoring in zoology and plans graduate work in microbiology. Karen's address is 480 W. Third ave., Broomfield, Colo. 80020.

The class expresses deep sympathy to the family of Betty Lee Bartlett, who was killed in an automobile accident in Massachusetts during August, Betty attended Lindenwood last year, living in Ayres Hall. Her parents are at 5518 Volta ave., Bladensburg, Md. 20710.

MARRIAGES

CLASS of 1960 Annika Skott and Mikael Romanus, July 23 CLASS of 1963

Marilyn Young and Douglas Allen Walcher, Aug. 28 CLASS of 1964

Marilyn Jean Lewis and John Donnelly, Jr., Aug. 12 CLASS of 1965

Barbara Ann Rhodes and Jay Woody Hawk Stribling, lune 11

CLASS of 1966

Ann Holtgrieve and Earl W. Causey, Aug. 12 Ann Fieber and Robert S. Hays, Jr., June 18 Barbara Kehl and Bob Kiehl, June 18

Barbara Burritt and Herbert H. Borgmeyer, Jr., June

Freda A. Dangler and Ronald Hocking, June 25 Maryann T. Galpin and Peter J. Meister, June 25 Susan Gardner and David Rowley, June 18 Patricia Hemer and Ralph E. Krug, June 25 Rebecca Trammell and David A. Fuller, July 7 Sarah Lynne Foster and Edward Cornell Mills, June

Havala Henderson and John M. McCall, June 4

Paula Bowlin and Robert L. Wrape

BIRTHS

Class 1953 To Jean Knox Barklage, a son, Gregory Charles, May 24

1953 To Joyce Omohundro Miller, a daughter,

Marie Joyanne, July 25

1955 To Judy Anderson George, a son, Eben Anderson, April 9

1956 To Jeanie Rule Evans, a daughter, Elisabeth Jane, Aug. 28

1957 To Mary Martin Strunk, a son, Feb. 8

1958 To Sylvia LeCount Harder, a son, Alan Dale, May 19

To Janet Johnson Szemborski, a son, Peter, 1958 May 18

1959 To Becky Roberts Sumerlin, a son, Joseph Talley, Feb. 3

1959 To Mary Fitts Drerup, a son, Darin Mark, May 26

1959 To Patsy Price Bailey, a son, Edward Langsford, August

1959 To Pat McGuire Grimes, a daughter, Tana Lynette, May 18

1960 To Kathleen Stafford Raiche, a son, Scott Stafford, April 5

1960 To Sherral Musgrove Eshleman, a daughter,

Molly, May 25 1960 To Kay Fellabaum Hueser, a son, David Andrew, July 1

1962 To Janice Kay Rollins Vassar, a son, David Sloan, April 16

1963 To Julie Holm Stuenkel, a daughter, Kristen Noelle, May 6

To Lynn Foley Campbell, a son, Jeffrey 1963 Michael, June 25

1963 To Gretchen Siegfried Coppin, a daughter, Kimberly Ann, Aug. 28.

To Sarah Wells French, a daughter, Sheila 1964 Marie, July 10

1964 To Barbara Howard Smith, a son, Courteney Crawford, July 19.

1965 To Linda Rodwell Greenwood, a son, William Patrick, Aug. 19

ALUMNAE NEWS LETTER

Lindenwood College

ST. CHARLES, MISSOURI 63301

Alumnae Association Officers

Barbara Ringer Hamill '32 Rosanna Veach Bruere '40 Marguerite Metzger Hall '34 Helen Meyer Fuerhoff '41 Alumnae Council Sharlene Agerter '52 Marie Koch Brundige '49 Gloria Bagwell Richardson '59 Helen Roper Stark '28 Ruth Wertz Morton '27 Margaret Burton Jones '48 Jane Fox Elliott '51 Barbara Wexner Levy '47 Carol Gardner Transou '58 Alumnae Trustee Dyke Steinbeck Barton '29 Annual Giving '66 Gloria Bagwell Richardson '59, Chairman Helen Meyer Fuerhoff '41, Co-chairman Alumnae on Board of Directors Ruth Steedman Wright '24 Nell Quinlan Reed '09 Dyke Steinbeck Barton '29 Alumnae Executive Secretary Nancy Alvis McClanahan '56 Editor of The Bulletin Mrs. George S. Roudebush

MRS. ROBERT BESTE 104 SOUTH DUCHESNE DR. ST. CHARLES, MO. 63301

CULBERTSON, HELEN

32B

RETURN REQUESTED

Entered as Second Class Matter at the Post Office of St. Charles, Mo., under the Act of August 12, 1912

Thursday, Oct. 20, 2 p.m.

Wednesday, Nov. 2, 8:15 p.m.

Friday, Nov. 11 and Saturday, Nov. 12, 8 p.m. Wednesday, Nov. 16, 8 p.m.

Monday, Nov. 21, 8:15 p.m.

Tuesday, Nov. 22, 4 p.m. Monday, Dec. 5, 8:15 p.m.

EVENTS AHEAD

Inauguration of President John Anthony Brown, Jr. The campus. Reception following in McCluer Hall.

Sonata Recital by members of the Music Department—
Mrs. Conover, Dr. Little, Mr. Robbins. Fine Arts Building.

"House of Bernarda Alba", by Lorca. Directed by Miss Karen Johnson. Roemer Auditorium.

Faculty Lecture, Dr. James F. Hood, on the public responsibility of the historian. The Chapel.

Piano Recital, Willis Stevens, artist-in-residence at S. I. U. (Edwardsville campus). Roemer Auditorium.

Student Recital, Sibley Chapel

Organ Recital, Mr. Mulbury, Sibley Chapel

THE ANNUAL FALL MEETING of the Alumnae Council will convene on Wednesday night, Oct. 19. Council members will arrive from all parts of the country to stay at the Town House Inn in St. Charles and then, on Thursday, Oct. 20, attend the inauguration of President John Anthony Brown, Jr. The Alumnae Council will be hostess at the reception immediately following the inauguration ceremony. The council will hold an all-day meeting on Friday, Oct. 21, to plan the coming year's activities of the Alumnae Association.

JOIN A CLUB OR START ONE!!

Order our new ALUMNAE HANDBOOK compiled by Sharlene Agerter and Mary Shoquist. It's just off the press, so hurry and get your copy before the supply is exhausted!

Maiden Name Married Name Street	Class_
StateZip	Code
☐ I would like to be☐ Please send me a	active in an Alumnae Club Lindenwood Alumnae Handbook Mail to Alumnae Office